

June 29, 2017

Committee on Education and the Workforce U.S. House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative:

On behalf of the 1.6 million members of the American Federation of Teachers, I strongly urge you to oppose three anti-worker bills that will come before your committee this week: the Tribal Labor Sovereignty Act of 2017 (H.R. 986), the Workforce Democracy and Fairness Act (H.R. 2776) and the Employee Privacy Protection Act (H.R. 2775).

These three proposals represent the most recent attempts to harm American workers, stripping their rights as employees by denying or reversing long-standing National Labor Relations Act protections and laws.

The Tribal Labor Sovereignty Act seeks to deny NLRA protections to workers who are employed by tribal-owned and -operated enterprises located on Native American lands. Historically, this type of legislation would have affected employees who work in the gaming industry. Today, however, employers on Native American lands also include mining operations, power plants, smoke shops, saw mills, construction companies, ski resorts, high-tech firms, hotels and spas. As written, H.R. 986 would strip all workers in these enterprises of their NLRA rights and protections, as well as some 600,000 tribal casino workers, the vast majority of whom are not Native Americans.

The AFT represents thousands of employees in the Bureau of Indian Education schools, and we respect the principles of sovereignty for tribal governments and self-determination of Native Americans. However, we do not believe these principles should be used to deny workers their collective bargaining rights. Workers' rights are human rights, and every worker deserves these rights to be upheld and respected.

The AFT also opposes the Workplace Democracy and Fairness Act, which would make it difficult for workers to exercise their right to form a union and collectively bargain with their employers. It seeks to reverse important elements of the National Labor Relations Board's election procedures by imposing new requirements that would unduly complicate and delay this process. Specifically, the bill would require the NLRB to wait two weeks before holding a pre-election hearing and would prohibit elections from being held sooner than 35 days, or five weeks, after filing an election petition. Ultimately, H.R. 2776 would lead to lengthy hearings that delay elections. Moreover, it would invite employers to litigate issues and would reverse provisions in the April 2015 election rules designed to streamline and shorten hearings.



The American Federation of Teachers is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO

AFT Teachers
AFT PSRP
AFT Higher Education
AFT Public Employees
AFT Nurses and Health
Professionals

555 New Jersey Ave. N.W. Washington, DC 20001 202-879-4400 www.aft.org

Randi Weingarten
PRESIDENT

Lorretta Johnson SECRETARY-TREASURER

Mary Cathryn Ricker
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENTS Shelvy Y. Abrams Mary J. Armstrong Barbara Bowen Christine Campbell Zeph Capo Alex Caputo-Pearl Donald Carlisto Larry J. Carter Jr. Kathy A. Chavez Melissa Cropper Evelyn Delesus Marietta A. English Eric Feaver Francis J. Flynn Catalina Fortino David Grav David Hecker Jan Hochadel Fedrick C. Ingram Jerry T. Jordan Ted Kirsch Frederick E. Kowal Karen GJ Lewis Karen E. Magee Louis Malfaro Joanne M. McCall John McDonald Martin Messner Daniel J. Montgomery Michael Mulgrew Ruby J. Newbold Candice Owley Andrew Pallotta **Joshua Pechthalt** Paul Pecorale David J. Quolke Stephen Rooney Denise Specht Wayne Spence Tim Stoelb Richard Stutman Ann Twomey Adam Urbanski



Finally, the AFT opposes the Employee Privacy Protection Act. By allowing employers to submit employee voter lists to the NLRB rather than sending them directly to the union electronically, this bill would overturn the NLRB's election rule that ensures unions have timely access to these lists. This maneuver has no other purpose than to allow employers to set up barriers against union supporters by creating delays and limits to their to important employee contact information. Currently, the NLRB's rules require employers to provide employee information, including available telephone numbers and email addresses, within two business days after a bargaining unit has been determined. If H.R. 2775 is enacted, employers would be required to provide only one form of employee contact information, and they would be allowed to wait seven days after the bargaining unit is determined to send the list, further delaying the process. We believe this bill directly undermines the ability of union supporters to talk with employees, while doing nothing to rein in an employer's anti-union campaigning.

Taken together, this package of bills represents another disingenuous attempt to undermine rights and protections afforded to American workers. Stripping these safeguards, under the guise of democracy, fairness or even sovereignty, is an insult both to today's workers and to those courageous workers who originally fought to secure these protections.

We urge you to vote NO on these misguided bills. Thank you for your consideration of our views on this important matter.

Sincerely,

Randi Weingarten

President

RW:emc opeiu#2 afl-cio